9.
MINUTES of Offenham Parish Council meeting held on Monday 5th June 2017 
at  Offenham Village Hall
Members Present:
Parish Councillors:


Larraine Knight, Chairman.

As per attendance register:   

Anthony Ward

Jill Moran
Judith Heath







Victoria Jervis

John Heath
Frederick Young























In attendance:



Diane Cox (Clerk)

                                         
Keith Wright, District Councillor



Alastair Adams, County Councillor

17/045
Apologies 

Cllrs Taylor and Evans
17/046
To receive Declarations of Interest & updates to Members’ Register

Cllr Ward for item 9.

17/047
Open Forum

No members of the public present. 
17/048
Meeting re-opened and the Minutes of previous meeting were considered.

The minutes of the Parish Council meetings held on 8th May 2017 were accepted as a true record and signed by the Chairman. 
17/049
To be advised of any urgent matters not herewith included (at the Chairman’s discretion).
· Parish Council attendance at Offenham Wake.


Cllrs Evans, Young, Jervis and Moran volunteered to attend on behalf of the PC .

· The second and third phase of the play area improvement quotations had been received from Wicksteed, the clerk requested approval from the PC to apply for s106 monies from WDC.


It was agreed by all present to proceed with the application.  Proposed LK, Seconded VJ.

17/050
Clerk’s Report:
Church Clock

· The clock has now been serviced, the engineer gave a verbal report stating that the area around the clock was quite dirty which may have impacted on the workings but this had now been cleaned and was in good working order having had a full service, clean and oiled.  He did say that the automated workings would require some attention at a later date.

Audit

· Audit paperwork has been submitted to Grant Thornton for inspection.
Recreation Ground

· The Parish Council has been approached with the possibility of running a fund raising event at and for the RBL Club by the British Legion Riders.  They are asking about the possibility of using the Recreation Ground for overnight camping.  Insufficient detail is known at this time but Carol Fairs who is a member of both the RBL Women’s Section and Riders will come back to the PC for feedback.

· Lesley Hope has confirmed approval on behalf of the VHC for placing a storage container on the VH car park whilst work is taking place at the Children’s Play Area on the Recreation Ground.


Noticeboards

· The condition of the noticeboard adjoining the VH Car park is poor.
10.
CALC training

· CALC is offering training throughout the year, please see dates circulated with correspondence.
Flower Tubs

· Chris Parkinson has kindly offered to maintain the planter located in Main Street near the new bus stop.
Lengthsman

· The Lengthsman has agreed to tidy the verges and spray weeds at the entrance to Laurels Road in time for Wake Day.
New Homes Bonus 

· The amount currently allocated to Offenham wef: 31st May 2017 is £34923

17/051
To receive correspondence


Circulated during meeting
17/052
To consider continued membership of CPRE.  

The clerk advised that for at least the past 8 years the PC had contributed £36 for membership.  The Chairman proposed £40 which was seconded by JM.  All agreed.

17/053
To consider request from Offenham Cricket Club for a donation towards the cost of benches

The Chairman requested that this item be deferred to the next meeting pending further information.

17/054
To consider the ongoing rolling replacement of street lights.  


The clerk advised that the replacement cost of the street light and column was £1072.80.  (Additional connection charges of £1565.80 apply for the connection located in St Milburgh Close).  It was agreed to proceed with project.  Proposed JH Seconded JH, all agreed.
17/055
To consider actions required in preparation for this year’s competitions for Best Garden, Hanging Basket/Containers and Good Villager.

Cllr Moran agreed to include an article in the Parish Magazine asking resident to nominate this year’s “Good Villager” by the 1st August.  The clerk advised that notices would be displayed on noticeboards.


The garden and container/basket competitions will be judged in August by Cllrs John & Judith Heath and Cllr Moran.

17/056
To consider actions in relation to CCTV after feedback from the VHC.

No negative feedback had been received after the article had been placed in the Parish magazine.  It was agreed that the PC should proceed with the application for NHB stating that the PC would be willing to contribute towards the cost of £2648.26 and requesting £2300 from the NHB pot.  Proposed JM Seconded JH.
17/057
To consider actions in relation to traffic calming in Offenham after meeting with WCC Highways and the receipt of an amended quotation.

No negative feedback had been received after the article had been placed in the Parish magazine.  It was agreed that the PC should proceed with the application for NHB.  Again the PC was willing to contribute towards the cost of £2639.12. Prposed AW Seconded LK.
17/058
Member & committee reports: 

Report from Footpath Warden
 - Cllr Moran advised that there had been an issue with an aggressive horse and also the bridge which had required repair had been successfully completed by Maurice Parkinson.


Report updates on Rural Communities – No report


Neighbourhood Watch
 - Emails continue to be received and forwarded together with local crime updates from PCSO Elliot Wilson.


VHC –  No report.
Disaster Emergency Plan (only if updates have taken place) – None

PACT – The minutes had been circulated by email.

11.

17/059
To receive financial update and approve bills for payment etc
At bank:

Current account 0649818
£       13047.83

as at  19.05.2017

Deposit account 7277881
£  
   43601.25

as at  05.05.2017

FTD 3 months 
£       10000.00

FTD 6 weeks
£       10000.00

Bills for payment:

	V no
	Chq no
	Payee & reason for payment
	Net
	VAT
	Total

	20
	001359
	J Betts
*
	200.00
	
	200.00

	21
	001360
	Playsafety Ltd
*
	133.00
	26.60
	159.60

	22
	001361
	Wychavon DC
*
	79.55
	
	79.55

	23
	001362
	A-on UK Ltd
*
	1385.19
	
	1385.19

	24
	001363
	HMRC
	379.20
	
	379.20

	25
	001364
	Offenham Wake
	941.26
	
	941.26

	26
	
	Maurice Parkinson Contract Services
	190.00
	
	

	27
	001365
	Maurice Parkinson Contract Services
	666.00
	
	856.00

	28
	001366
	Offenham Village Hall
	20.00
	
	20.00

	29
	
	Diane Cox - Admin
	24.12
	
	

	30
	
	
- Mileage

	28.80
	
	

	30
	001367
	
- Salary 
	505.92
	
	558.84

	
	
	Sub-total
	4553.04
	26.60
	4579.64

	31
	001368
	Timsbury Clocks
	250.00
	
	250.00

	
	
	Total
	4803.04
	
	4829.64


n.b  Items marked with asterisk * were signed prior to this meeting to comply with invoice requirements by Cllrs Young & Jervis.

17/060
To be advised of planning matters including:


Applications:


17/00903/17/RM  Derwent, Main Street , Offenham

Reserved matters approval for External appearance and Landscaping – response required prior to this meeting.


OPC comment:  Whilst Offenham PC did not support the original application the continuing concern is that it should be made clear that all access to and from this site should be made from Main Street and not form the track to the rear of New Road properties.


17/00888/HP  The Bungalow, Evesham Road, Offenham

Side extension to bungalow and a double detached garage.

OPC comment -  No objection


17/00962/HP  The Brook, The Cross, Offenham

Demolish existing garage and single storey additions. Erect single storey rear and side extensions.

OPC comment -  No objection


Decisions:


17/00068/FUL  Springhill Farm (Pershore) Ltd

Evesham Vale Growers, Blackminster, Offenham. - Approved 


W/17/00325/FUL – Norvals Bungalow, Three Cocks Lane, Offenham

Sub division of existing dwelling to create one additional dwelling with small extensions – Approved

17/061
To advise items for consideration at next meeting.  

None
17/062
To consider date & time of next meeting –  7.30 pm on Monday, 3rd July 2017 


Meeting closed at 9:30pm

Signed ………………………………………………………………….     

Date………………..…..


Chairman, Offenham Parish Council
Open Forum


Report from Wychavon District Councillor, Keith Wright.

Cllr Wright advised that things were still fairly quiet but stated that building had commenced on the new Waitrose store in Evesham with the expected opening date to be March 2018.  He added that the store would be owned by WDC and leased to Waitrose in the same way as the store in Droitwich.

Planning issues raised:


He went on to say that the planning application for the Brook was being delegated to an officer for decision and pre-application advice had been sought for 3 holiday lodges to the rear of 24 Newtown – no formal application had yet been received.
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        Chairman’s initials………………


